Meeting Minutes

CITIZENS ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR WHTE CLAY CREEK STATE PARK

April 24, 2012, Chambers House Nature Center
Persons Present:

Council Representatives:
AFL/CIO – Delaware – Bill Foster

Coalition for Natural Stream Valleys – Robert Chartowich

Delaware Audubon Society – Dorothy P. Miller

Delaware Equine Council – Mary Everhart

Delaware State Sportsmen’s Association – Not represented
Delmarva Ornithological Society – Michael Moore

Friends of White Clay Creek State Park – Andy Urquhart

Mason-Dixon Trail System – Robert Bennett

Trail Dawgs – Peter McLaughlin

Trail Spinners – Jim Ireland

UAW CAP Council – Delaware – Donald Sharpe

White Clay Flyfishers – Edward J. O’Donnell

White Clay Watershed Association – Kristen Travers
Wilmington Trail Club – David Koppeser
Greg J. Abbott – Liaison, Division of Parks and Recreation

Nicholas McFadden – Park Superintendent, WCCSP
John Wales – Park Ranger, WCCSP
Members of the Public:

Desmond Kahn

Representative Joseph Miro – 22nd District

Mike Ott – Friends of White Clay Creek State Park
Debra Chiczewski Price – Friends of White Clay Creek State Park

Representative Michael Ramone – 21st District
Peter Saenger

Gary Schroeder – PA Friends of White Clay Creek Preserve

Senator David Sokola – State Senate

Senator Liane Sorenson – State Senate

_____________________________________

I.
The meeting was called to order at 7:05 pm by Vice Chair Robert Chartowich, who chaired the meeting in the absence of Chair Linda Stapleford.
II.
The minutes of the January 24, 2012 meeting were approved unanimously.
The Council discussed the content of future meeting minutes and agreed that comprehensive minutes would not be needed and that the Secretary should record the important comments associated with action items of the Council. Council members will be encouraged to add additional material during their review of the draft minutes.

III.
The passage of Senate Concurrent Resolution #26 was noted. This resolution added representatives from the Trail Spinners and an equestrian group to the Council. The Council welcomed Jim Ireland from the Trail Spinners and Mary Everhart from the Delaware Equine Council.

Other provisions of a proposed resolution discussed at the January 24, 2012 Council meeting were not acted upon by the legislature.

IV.
Old Business

· Enforcement of fishing regulations on the Creek – Mr. O’Donnell reported that enforcement has been visible and active along the Creek this year. The stream is very well posted with signs, and the telephone number to call for enforcement has been included on the signs. Also, fishermen are pressuring other fishermen to follow the rules. Mr. McFadden also expressed the view that enforcement of fishing regulations has been effective this year.
· Proposal for future uses of Creek Road – Mr. Sharpe began by reviewing some of the history of the formation of White Clay Creek State Park. He provided documents describing parts of that history. He noted that preventing the reservoir proposed by the DuPont Company involved a very extensive and prolonged fight by labor and environmental groups. He also provided copies of letters from three local residents to state legislators in 2003 requesting the reopening of the closed portion of Creek Road, which extended from Wedgewood Road to Hopkins Road.
Mr. Sharpe expressed his desire to see the road opened to one-way automobile traffic, seven days per week, including the portions currently closed from the former Krapf driveway to Hopkins Road. He stated that he believes he is defending the right of the general public to enjoy using the road with vehicles. He proposed that the portion from Wedgewood Road to Hopkins Road be opened right away and that a study be done of the cost and feasibility to repair the erosion damage to lower segment that led to its closure by DelDOT.
Ms. Travers reported that the Watershed Association is opposed to opening Creek Road to through traffic without a study and that other alternatives should be considered first.

Mr. Foster expressed concern about possible adverse environmental impacts due to phosphate and nitrate contamination of the Creek resulting from continued erosion of the Creek bank if it is not repaired. Ms. Travers indicated that motor oil runoff would be a concern if traffic were reintroduced to the road.

Mr. Chartowich also expressed concern about environmental impacts. He called for better maintenance of drainage structures along the road which become plugged and result in runoff water seeping across the road.

Mr. Chartowich stated that he would like to see the issue of uses of Creek Road be addressed one step at a time. He pointed out that a committee formed to study the issues has not yet reached a conclusion. He suggested that the legislature be asked to provide $4,000 to $7,000 to fund a study of the costs and impacts of repairing the eroded areas. Subsequently a decision could be made on whether to proceed. He pointed out that if nothing is done and erosion and runoff are allowed to continue then the entire road will be lost and won’t be there for use even as a trail.
Representative Miro supported the idea of doing a study and indicated that he doesn’t believe the funding needs to be added to the bond bill. He feels there are probably enough funds in DelDOT’s operating budget or that area legislators can get the funding without going to the bond bill. He felt that legislators could request the study from DelDOT. He also felt that DelDOT should be asked to make some repairs to the drainage structures on the road. Regarding possible enforcement issues, he suggested contacting the State or the City of Newark, and also closing the road after dark.

Mr. McFadden indicated that DelDOT closed the road for safety reasons because they couldn’t get trucks through to maintain the road during snowstorms.
Mr. Foster pointed out that fire truck access is also a potential problem.

Mr. Sharpe indicated that his ultimate objective is to get Creek Road opened to automobile traffic all the way from Newark to Hopkins Road. One-way traffic five afternoons per week would be OK with him.

Mr. Kahn cited several reasons for opening the road to automobiles: (a) providing access for people who can’t walk very far, (b) expanding the constituency for the park, and (c) fairness and expansion of opportunity to use the park.
Mr. Moore stated that he is generally opposed to opening the road, but his position would depend on the details of what is proposed.

Mr. Sharpe indicated that labor will lobby for the study with or without Council support.

Senator Sokola and Representative Ramone questioned whether DelDOT had followed proper road closure procedures prior to closing the road.

Mr. McFadden described a meeting a few years ago among representatives of the Wild & Scenic Program, National Park Service, DelDOT, Division of Parks and Recreation, and others which concluded that repairing the road and preventing future erosion damage and associated repetitive repairs would be very expensive.

Regarding repair of the eroded portion of Creek Road north of where it is currently closed, following a suggestion by Representative Ramone the following motion, made by Mr. O’Donnell and seconded by Ms. Travers, was passed unanimously by a roll call vote of the Council Representatives present:

Action should proceed in two steps: (1) determine the status of the road – whether it is numbered or not, and (2) if numbered, engage DelDOT to analyze and present options for repairing the road for pedestrian, bicyclist, or automotive usage.

Mr. Sharpe also made a motion that the other closed section of Creek Road from Wedgewood Road to Hopkins Road be opened to automobile traffic on five weekday afternoons. This motion was seconded by Mr. Foster.
Mr. McLaughlin stated he believed that a study should first be done of the environmental impacts and also the impacts on park personnel and budget.

After additional discussion, the motion was withdrawn by Mr. Sharpe.

V.
New Business

The Council unanimously supported full funding of $10 million for open space and $10 million for farmland preservation in the bond bill currently under consideration in the legislature.

Senator Liane Sorenson gave an update to her efforts to get the entrance road to the Carpenter Recreation Area repaved using Community Transportation Funds. Mr. McFadden (Park Superintendent) indicated that DelDOT is currently determining whether this project can be added to an existing contract using such funds.

Mr. Sharpe discussed a proposal that an area of the park, including the Fall-Spring Woods and the lower Carpenter Area from Wedgewood Road to Hopkins Road and west of Creek Road, be maintained to provide as much as possible a wilderness experience for park visitors. Under this proposal, existing trails would be maintained in their present locations and no new trails would be constructed in this area. Mr. Sharpe indicated that the original purpose was to keep this portion of the park as a semi-wilderness area. He also had a letter written by Dorothy Miller to the Parks and Recreation Council and the Division of Parks and Recreation read to the Council. The letter expressed strong concerns about the impact of proposed new trails on the habitat of the park.

There was some discussion of this proposal, but no formal action could be taken since it was not on the agenda for the meeting. It will be included on the agenda for the next meeting.
VI
Public Comments – None additional to those included above.

VII
Issues for future consideration by the Council

Proposal to maintain an area on the west side of Creek Road to provide as much as possible a wilderness experience for park visitors.

Proposal to introduce wild turkeys into the park.
VIII.
The next meetings of the Council will be at 7:00 pm on Tuesday, July 24, and Tuesday, October 23, both at the Nature Center in the Park.
IX.
The meeting adjourned at 9:20 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Andy Urquhart

Secretary
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